A report from the Swedish National China Centre

The limits of economic coercion Why China's red-line diplomacy is failing in Lithuania and the wider European Union

Viking Bohman

Summary

- Throughout 2021, China has applied significant economic pressure on Lithuania in reaction to the Lithuanian government's Taiwan-friendly policies. These efforts are unlikely to reverse any decisions in Vilnius. Thus far, the government has continued its trajectory towards a more critical stance on China, there has been international support and efforts have been made to reduce exposure to further pressure. In Sweden, the only European Union (EU) member state that has been subject to economic coercion on a comparable scale, the government has also maintained its positions.
- It is unlikely that China has actively sought confrontation with Lithuania to send a signal to other European countries. Beijing has already made the point that challenging it will have consequences, including through its actions in Sweden. Instead, Lithuania's policy shift has put China on the back foot by presenting it with a dilemma. Beijing needs to maintain the credibility of its red lines on Taiwan in order to discourage others from following Lithuania's lead, but any coercion it uses to achieve this objective may inspire further criticism across the continent.
- Few of China's public attempts at economic coercion have been effective in recent years. In fact, the more Beijing is pushed to use overt coercion to maintain the credibility of its red lines, the less effective such measures are likely to become. China's actions have triggered efforts to reduce exposure to coercion and demonstrated that even smaller countries can resist pressure. Beijing's blunt methods suggest that its foreign policy in Europe may not be as sophisticated or targeted as is sometimes suggested. Grandstanding on predetermined positions appears to take priority over long-term foreign policy outcomes.

Why China's red-line diplomacy is failing in Lithuania and the wider European Union

A key aim of the EU's new anti-coercion instrument (ACI) is to deter China from taking future coercive actions by warning of the possible imposition of reciprocal measures. However, Beijing's foreign policy trajectory suggests that there is a significant risk that deterrence will be unsuccessful. A deterrence approach would also fail to address an important reason why member states acquiesce to China's coercion – fear of the economic consequences. Such concerns could be alleviated if the ACI shifted its focus from countermeasures to measures that absorb the effects of coercion. Neutralising China's actions while maintaining the policies that triggered a reaction from Beijing, as Lithuania has done, is as much a show of strength as the option of imposing countermeasures.

Five key moments in Lithuania–China relations

DECEMBER 2020. A new centre-right government takes office in Lithuania, following elections in October

The parties of the new ruling coalition agree to conduct a "values-based foreign policy" and to "defend those fighting for freedom around the world, from Belarus to Taiwan". The announcement draws praise from Taiwan while China's embassy says that it does not appreciate the "disturbance by other factors" to China-Lithuania relations. Gabrielius Landsbergis, the grandson of independence movement leader Vytautas Landsbergis, is appointed foreign minister.¹

JULY 2021. A Taiwanese representative office in Vilnius

The Lithuanian foreign ministry announces that a "Taiwanese representative office" will open in Vilnius and that a Lithuanian trade office is to be established in Taipei. Taiwan's foreign minister later clarifies that the representative office will be the first to go by the name of "Taiwan" in Europe. The Chinese foreign ministry reacts by stating its firm opposition to official exchanges with Taiwan. Three weeks later. China's foreign ministry issues a statement saying that the decision to establish a representative office under the name of Taiwan "brazenly violates" the spirit of the communique on the establishment of diplomatic relations between China and Lithuania". The statement notes that Lithuania has disregarded China's repeated representations and warnings of "potential consequences". It also states that Beijing will recall its ambassador and demands that Vilnius do the same. Shortly after, Lithuanian businesses start to report obstacles to acquiring new licenses for food exports to China.³

MAY 2021. Lithuania leaves 17+1

Foreign Minister Landsbergis announces that Lithuania will leave 17+1, a forum for cooperation between China and the Central and Eastern European states. He argues that it is "high time" to move away from the "divisive" format and pursue a more unified 27+1 approach to China. Lithuania's ambassador in Beijing later suggests that one of the reasons behind the move is that expectations of improved access to the Chinese market have not materialised. China's mission to the EU reacts by emphasising the mutual benefits of the mechanism. An article in the state-run tabloid Global Times suggests that Lithuania leaving the 17+1 format is not a big problem and that others will not follow its lead.²

AUGUST 2021 Lithuanian defence ministry discovers censorship capabilities in Chinese smartphones

Lithuania's National Cybersecurity Centre releases a detailed study on the security of smartphones supporting 5G technology produced by Chinese manufacturers Huawei, Xiaomi and OnePlus. It finds that one Xiaomi model has built-in censorship capabilities that could be switched on remotely, and identifies security flaws in a Huawei model. Xiaomi and Huawei deny the allegations. Lithuania had previously signed a memorandum of understanding with the United States on 5G security and introduced legislation that prohibits "unreliable" telecommunications manufacturers and suppliers.⁴

SEPTEMBER 2021. Foreign Minister Landsbergis meets US Secretary of State

During a visit to by Landsbergis to Washington, DC, Secretary of State Antony J. Blinken expresses "ironclad" US support for Lithuania "in the face of attempted coercion from the People's Republic of China". The two ministers also discuss "efforts to assist Lithuania build supply chain resiliency and expand bilateral economic cooperation".⁵

China's economic coercion against Lithuania

Sino-Lithuanian relations have seen a sharp deterioration in the past year. Throughout 2020 and 2021, Vilnius has made several policy decisions that have sparked negative reactions in Beijing. Lithuania has called for Taiwan to be included as an observer at the World Health Assembly, the decision-making body of the World Health Organisation (WHO), and signed a joint statement criticising China for its handling of a WHO study on the origins of the COVID-19 pandemic. In addition, its parliament has adopted a resolution condemning China's "Uyghur genocide in Xinjiang", it has left the 17+1 platform for cooperation between China and the Central and Eastern European states, and it has accused Chinese smartphone manufacturers of building censorship capabilities into their phones.⁶

What triggered China's most forceful response, however, was Lithuania's decision to allow the opening of a representative office under the name of Taiwan instead of Taipei, the usual title for such offices. In response, Beijing recalled its ambassador and demanded that the Lithuanian government do the same, and implemented a set of informal economic sanctions. These include:

- **Restrictions on Lithuanian exports to China.** The main sectors targeted appear to be agriculture and timber. It has been reported that processes for export permits have been halted, credit limits for Lithuanian companies have been cut, and the prices of certain products have been increased.⁷
- **Restricting Lithuanian imports from China.** Access to raw materials, glass and electronic components has been affected. Chinese businesses have blamed delayed deliveries on domestic power cuts.⁸
- **Pressure on international companies.** Thermo Fisher Scientific, a biotechnology business with a significant presence in Lithuania, was reportedly informed that its business in China would be at risk if the government in Vilnius did not alter its positions, and a Lithuanian telecommunications firm had its Hong Kong bank accounts closed.⁹

There have also been reports that China has halted cargo train traffic to Lithuania.¹⁰ However, this does not appear to be the case and there are even signs that the volume of Chinese rail freight passing through Lithuania has increased.¹¹

This type of economic statecraft emanating from Beijing is not new. Other countries have been subject to similar, sometimes more extensive, measures in recent years: Australia, following its request for an inquiry into the origins of the COVID-19 virus; Canada, following the arrest of Huawei Chief Financial Officer Meng Wanzhou; and South Korea, following its decision to install a US missile defence system (Terminal High Altitude Area Defense, THAAD). In the European Union, however, only Sweden has been subject to economic pressure on a comparable scale. For the past three years, China has adopted a number of coercive actions against Sweden, including travel warnings to restrict tourism, cancelled business delegations and talks, as well as pressure on specific companies, most recently in response to the decision to exclude Huawei and ZTE from certain parts of Sweden's 5G telecommunications network.

This is not to say that EU member states are less likely to be subject to Beijing's economic pressure. On the contrary, a study of China's coercion from 2010 to 2020 found that Europe was the region most commonly targeted with such measures.¹² Taken together, this suggests that the frequency of attempts at coercion against European countries is high but that the magnitude may be smaller compared to countries in China's vicinity or close US allies such as Australia and Canada.

Nor is China's coercion against EU member states limited to the past few years. Historically, the Dalai Lama has been a prominent trigger for Beijing, which has threatened European governments that meet the Tibetan leader with both economic and political consequences.¹³ In 2008, China responded to then President of France Nicolas Sarkozy's meeting with the Dalai Lama by postponing business deals and restricting visits by Chinese trade delegations to France. Other examples where leaders met the Dalai Lama and were subsequently subjected to coercion include Germany's Angela Merkel in 2007, Danish Prime Minister Lars Løkke Rasmussen in 2009, and British Prime Minister David Cameron and Lithuanian President Dalia Grybauskaitė in 2013.¹⁴ A 2013 global study suggests that countries where leaders meet with the Dalai Lama experience a drop in trade with China for an average of two years.¹⁵

Although China's methods are not new, both the frequency and the magnitude of such measures appear to have increased in recent years. A recent study showed a sharp increase in the number of recorded cases of Chinese coercion since 2018.¹⁶ Meanwhile, the extensive measures implemented against countries such as Australia, Canada, South Korea, Sweden and Lithuania suggest that the amount of pressure Beijing is willing to apply has also increased. In the Swedish case, for instance, the two companies most directly targeted by coercion, Ericsson and H&M, have both reported significant loss of market share in China.¹⁷ A further indication of China's growing willingness to employ economic measures is its use of sanctions in the form of restrictions on travel and on "doing business with China" against European entities and individuals in March 2021.¹⁸

The effects of China's actions

Are China's actions likely to reverse Lithuania's policy shift? Thus far, there has been no public sign of this. The Taiwanese Representative Office opened in Vilnius on 18 November and Foreign Minister Landsbergis has said that his country will not back down.¹⁹ Moreover, six Memorandums of Understanding were signed on issues such as semiconductors and financial technologies during a visit by a Taiwanese delegation in October.²⁰ In September, the Lithuanian defence minister recommended that the public "not buy new Chinese phones, and to get rid of those already purchased as fast as reasonably possible", following the report on built-in censorship capabilities.²¹

China's actions have sparked expressions of solidarity from parliamentarians and governments across Europe.²² The EU has stated that Lithuania opening a Taiwanese representative office in Vilnius is in line with the EU's One China policy, and European Commission Executive Vice-President Margrethe Vestager stated in October that "Lithuania and all member states [that] find themselves coerced for taking decisions that China finds offensive need support and our

solidarity. The EU will continue to push back at these attempts and adopt appropriate tools, such as the anti-coercion instrument currently under preparation".²³

China's coercion has also triggered efforts to reduce Lithuania's exposure to further pressure. In September, Foreign Minister Landsbergis visited Washington, DC, where Secretary of State Blinken expressed strong support for Lithuania and discussed US assistance with building supply chain resilience and expanding bilateral economic cooperation.²⁴ The Lithuanian Foreign Ministry has also said that it is helping companies "find new export and import markets and to address other problems caused by China's unlawful and undeclared, and so far publicly denied actions against Lithuanian businesses".²⁵ Meanwhile, Lithuania has been elected to the UN Human Rights Council and the North Atlantic Treaty Organisation (NATO) has agreed that the 2023 NATO summit will be held in Lithuania.²⁶

The episode has played into the wider trend of growing criticism of China within the EU. The image of one of the smaller EU member states being bullied by China due to its efforts to deepen relations with a democratic country in Asia has drawn attention from observers. It may also have served to put a spotlight on the Taiwan issue among European leaders, some of whom have shown signs of shifting their perceptions. Taiwan's foreign minister, Joseph Wu, recently visited Czechia, Slovakia and Belgium on a European tour. During Wu's visit to Prague, he met with the Czech Parliament and five Memorandums of Understanding were signed, including on cybersecurity and green technology.²⁷ Wu also met with Members of the European Parliament (MEPs), and apparently also EU officials in Brussels, although his stay there was less publicised than in Czechia and Slovakia.²⁸

In November, when an official delegation from the European Parliament visited Taiwan, a French MEP told President Tsai Ing-wen that "Europe is standing with you".²⁹ There has also been speculation that Lithuania's decision to leave the 17+1 could inspire other states to do the same. One local expert has suggested that Estonia might follow suit or at least minimise its engagement in the constellation, which would leave Latvia to decide whether it wants to be the only Baltic state still in the format.³⁰

In short, China's coercion attempts have not only proved insufficient to bring about a policy reversal in Lithuania, but also appear to be triggering efforts to reduce the exposure to future pressure while inspiring further criticism from other countries.

Why are China's public coercion attempts not working?

Looking at trade and investment volumes, it is less surprising that China's economic coercion aimed at Lithuania has been unsuccessful. The country consistently ranks at the very bottom among EU member states when it comes to trade reliance on China.³¹ However, coercion has also been unsuccessful in countries that rely more heavily on trade with China, such as Sweden. Here, Beijing's actions have met with heavy criticism and failed to reverse policies such as the exclusion of Huawei and ZTE from certain parts of the 5G telecommunications infrastructure.³² Similar reactions to China's coercion attempts on the 5G issue have been seen in Germany, France and the United Kingdom, each of which has a comparatively high level of trade reliance

on China.³³ In the Netherlands, China imposed trade restrictions in response to a renaming of the Dutch office in Taiwan, but this has not led to a reversal of the name change.³⁴

When these events are compared to the coercion attempts in connection with the Tibet question around a decade ago, China's methods appear to have become less effective over time.³⁵ For example, Beijing cancelled high-level meetings with Angela Merkel after she met with the Dalai Lama in 2007, after which she toned down her criticism of human rights in China.³⁶ Merkel does not appear to have publicly met with the leader since then. In 2009, when Denmark's Prime Minister Lars Løkke Rasmussens met the Tibetan leader, Denmark later succumbed to pressure from China by issuing a statement that it was "fully aware of the importance and sensitivity of Tibet-related issues".³⁷ Similarly, China responded to Sarkozy's meeting with the Dalai Lama in 2008 by postponing business deals and restricting trade delegation visits to France. France later reiterated its support for Chinese territorial integrity. Cameron found himself in a similar situation in 2013, and a year later the British foreign minister reassured Beijing that the British prime minister would not meet the Dalai Lama again.³⁸ So, what has changed in the past decade that might have made China's public coercion attempts in the EU less effective?

One reason that China's past coercion attempts succeeded in persuading political leaders not to meet the Dalai Lama was that the issue was of much greater significance to Beijing than to the targeted European governments.³⁹ This balance of interest on the issues of the day may have shifted in recent years as concerns over events in Hong Kong and Xinjiang, as well as China's policy on Taiwan, have mounted across Europe. Public opinion on China has also taken a sharp downturn, while public scrutiny and pressure on governments to stand firm on issues deemed sensitive by Beijing also appear to have increased.⁴⁰

In this context, the more China needs to follow through on its threats and use economic coercion, the less effective such measures might become. As the Lithuanian case illustrates, coercion can trigger efforts to reduce exposure to future pressure through a diversification of economic ties. In addition, the resilience of targeted states such as Lithuania and Sweden could inspire further criticism from other countries if they come to see that the economic costs have been bearable even for smaller states. An Australian researcher recently concluded that the costs of China's trade restrictions against Australia were "far lower than many have assumed".⁴¹

What is China then trying to achieve?

China's apparent lack of success with coercion attempts in recent years begs the question of what Beijing's objectives really are. A recurring hypothesis is that the main goal is not to reverse the policies of the targeted countries, but to send a signal to others. This explanation was recently offered by a senior EU diplomat. Quoting a well-known Chinese proverb, he argued that Beijing was "killing the chicken to scare the monkeys".⁴²

However, the point that opposing China will have "consequences" has already been made to Europeans. Beijing has driven home the message through frequent and forceful protests as well as coercion in response to decisions on issues ranging from the Dalai Lama to Hong Kong and 5G telecommunications networks. There should be no doubt among European

policymakers that challenging China on sensitive issues will lead to a reaction in Beijing. In this context, there would appear to be little added value in Beijing actively seeking confrontation with Lithuania.

A more likely explanation is that Lithuania's actions have put China on the back foot by presenting it with a dilemma. Beijing needs to maintain the credibility of its red lines on Taiwan to discourage others from following Lithuania's lead. If it fails to react to being challenged, others may see this as an indication that such actions may go unnoticed. However, any coercion China uses to achieve its objective could trigger actions in solidarity with those targeted and inspire further criticism across the continent.

An additional indication that Beijing has been reactive rather than proactive is that when Lithuania announced that it was leaving 17+1, the Chinese mission to the EU did not have a prepared response ready. This is significant as the Lithuanian Parliament had told the executive months before that this was its desired outcome.⁴³

China's reactive and blunt coercion attempts suggest that its foreign policy in Europe may not be as sophisticated or targeted as is sometimes suggested.⁴⁴ To Beijing, the priority seems to be to preserve the credibility of its red lines, even if this is counterproductive in the long term. It appears unmoved by the fact that it has not only failed to kill the chickens, but also attracted more angry monkeys through its attempts to do so. This follows known patterns of "wolf warrior" diplomacy, where grandstanding on a set of predetermined positions takes priority over long-term foreign policy outcomes.⁴⁵

The EU's anti-coercion instrument: counteract or absorb?

The European Commission is developing a legislative proposal to establish an "anti-coercion instrument" (ACI) by the end of 2021. Proponents hope that equipping the EU with the power to respond to economic coercion with countermeasures such as trade and investment restrictions will serve as a deterrent.⁴⁶ The results of this study identify two potential problems with this approach.

First, there is a significant risk that deterrence will be unsuccessful. Just like China's attempts to deter European governments from criticising it have failed, so could the EU's attempts to deter Beijing from what it perceives as defending its red lines. In fact, it seems unlikely that China under its uncompromising wolf warrior approach to diplomacy would refrain from coercive actions just to avoid the economic costs of European trade and investment restrictions.

If the ACI fails as a deterrent, the instrument could become part of a spiral of reaction and counterreaction where European economies would have to bear the costs not only of China's coercion, but also of the EU's own anti-coercion measures. Unless the EU is prepared to enter such a confrontation, establishing an instrument that puts a premium on "countermeasures" may not be the best option.

Second, when it comes to using the instrument, an approach that targets publicly known cases of coercion might fail to address the actions that pose the biggest threat to EU interests. This

study suggests that public coercion attempts tend to be unsuccessful and that the economic costs of such actions have thus far been manageable for most of the targeted states.

There may, however, be a large number of unknown coercion attempts, where China has warned of economic consequences but did not have to follow through on its warning as the targeted state agreed to the demands. As governments are typically less eager to share information about such acts of capitulation, it would not be surprising if most instances of successful coercion were unknown to the public and even the EU institutions. An ACI focused on countermeasures would do little to change this.

These two problems of deterrence and undisclosed coercion could be addressed by shifting the ACI's focus from countermeasures to actions that aim to absorb the effects of coercion. Under such a design, the ACI's main function would be to provide tailored support to targeted EU member states to prevent or offset any economic fallout. For example, in cases where supply chains are disrupted, it could help open connections to alternative partners and suppliers or provide financial aid for specific switching costs. It could also comprise a solidarity mechanism, whereby member states on a voluntary basis would agree to assist or to share some of the economic burden with the targeted country. These types of mechanisms would serve to reassure governments that support would be forthcoming if they were to disclose coercion attempts to which they might otherwise have acquiesced.

An ACI focused on absorption would also avoid the risk of a spiralling exchange of measures and countermeasures. The main goal should not be to economically deter China as the likelihood of failure is significant and it is unclear whether member states would be willing to bear the cost. A more realistic objective would be to make coercion attempts ineffective and maintain an independent – or autonomous – policy direction. Neutralising coercion while upholding the policies that triggered a reaction from Beijing, as Lithuania has done, is as much a show of strength as the option of imposing countermeasures. ² Politico, "Lithuania pulls out of China's '17+1' bloc in Eastern Europe", 21.05.21,

https://www.politico.eu/article/lithuania-pulls-out-china-17-1-bloc-eastern-central-europe-foreign-ministergabrielius-landsbergis/;

South China Morning Post (SCMP), "Lithuania quit 17+1 because access to Chinese market did not improve, its envoy says", 01.06.21, <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3135522/lithuania-quit-171-because-access-chinese-market-did-not;</u>

Global Times, "Lithuania's decision to quit China-CEEC 17+1 won't change fundamentals of platform", 23.05.21, <u>https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202105/1224260.shtml</u>

³ Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Lithuania, "Taiwan to open its representative office in Lithuania", 20.07.21, <u>https://urm.lt/default/en/news/taiwan-to-open-its-representative-office-in-lithuania</u>

United Daily News, "在歐洲的首個「台灣」代表處!外長吳釗燮:將在立陶宛設代表處", 20.07.21, <u>https://www.gvm.com.tw/article/81030;</u>

Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, regular press conference, 20.07.21, <u>https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/xwfw_665399/s2510_665401/2511_665403/t1893769.shtml;</u> Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Statement on China's Decision to Recall Its Ambassador to Lithuania", 10.08.21,

https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/xwfw_665399/s2510_665401/2535_665405/t1898570.shtml; SCMP, "China halts rail freight to Lithuania as feud deepens over Taiwan", 18.08.21,

https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3145520/china-halts-rail-freight-lithuania-feud-deepensover-taiwan?module=perpetual_scroll&pgtype=article&campaign=3145520

⁴ Ministry of National Defence of the Republic of Lithuania, Twitter update, 21.09.21,

https://twitter.com/Lithuanian_MoD/status/1440315962343886849; National Cyber Security Centre (NCSC), Ministry of Defence, Assessment of cybersecurity of mobile devices

supporting 5G technology sold in Lithuania, 23.08.21, <u>https://www.nksc.lt/doc/en/analysis/2021-08-23_5G-CN-analysis_env3.pdf;</u>

BBC, "Lithuania urges people to throw away Chinese phones", 22.09.21, https://www.bbc.com/news/technology-58652249;

US Department of State, "Republic of Lithuania Memorandum of Understanding on 5G Security", 17.09.20, https://2017-2021.state.gov/united-states-republic-of-lithuania-memorandum-of-understanding-on-5g-

security/index.html;

Baltic News Service, "Lithuania bans 'unreliable' technologies from its 5G network", 25.05.21, https://www.lrt.lt/en/news-in-english/19/1417429/lithuania-bans-unreliable-technologies-from-its-5g-network

⁵ US Department of State, "Secretary Blinken's Meeting with Lithuanian Foreign Minister Landsbergis", 15.09.21, <u>https://www.state.gov/secretary-blinkens-meeting-with-lithuanian-foreign-minister-landsbergis/</u>

⁶ Baltic News Service, "Lithuania calls on WHO to invite Taiwan to international assembly", 13.05.20, <u>https://www.lrt.lt/en/news-in-english/19/1178102/lithuania-calls-on-who-to-invite-taiwan-to-international-assembly;</u>

Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Lithuania, "Joint Statement on the WHO-Convened COVID-19 Origins Study", 31.03.21, <u>https://urm.lt/default/en/news/joint-statement-on-the-who-convened-covid-19-origins-study-;</u>

Seimas of the Republic of Lithuania, "Resolution on China's mass, systemic and gross violations of human rights and genocide against Uyghurs", 20.05.21, <u>https://e-</u>

seimas.lrs.lt/portal/legalAct/lt/TAD/a6d43eb1ba1111eb91e294a1358e77e9?jfwid=-3cj8of33y; Politico, "Lithuania pulls out of China's '17+1 ' bloc in Eastern Europe", 21.05.21.

⁷ Baltic Times, "Beijing stops approving new permits for Lithuanian food exports to China – service", 22.08.21, <u>https://www.baltictimes.com/beijing_stops_approving_new_permits_for_lithuanian_food_exports_to_china__service/;</u>

Lithuanian National Radio and Television (LRT), "'No substitute for China'. Lithuanian firms losing business amid row with Beijing", 28.09.21, <u>https://www.lrt.lt/en/news-in-english/19/1504989/no-substitute-for-china-lithuanian-firms-losing-business-amid-row-with-beijing;</u>

Baltic Times, "Lithuanian president: EU shall look for ways to reduce dependence from China", 06.10.21, https://www.baltictimes.com/lithuanian_president_eu_shall_look_for_ways_to_reduce_dependence_from_china/; Guardian, "China's trade halt with Lithuania over Taiwan ties sends warning to Europe", 26.08.21, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/aug/26/chinas-trade-halt-with-lithuania-over-taiwan-ties-sendswarning-to-europe;

¹ Reuters, "Lithuania to support 'those fighting for freedom' in Taiwan", 09.11.20, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-lithuania-china-idUSKBN27P1PQ;</u>

Baltic News Service, "Coalition agreement: what's been agreed on and where disputes are likely", 09.11.20, <u>https://www.delfi.lt/en/politics/coalition-agreement-whats-been-agreed-on-and-where-disputes-are-likely.d?id=85678853</u>

Global Times, "China may cut rail links with Lithuania in direct blow to Baltic nation's economy: report", 22.08.22, <u>https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202108/1232133.shtml</u>.

⁸ New York Times, "Lithuania vs. China: A Baltic Minnow Defies a Rising Superpower", 30.09.21, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2021/09/30/world/europe/lithuania-china-disputes.html;</u> LRT, "Lithuanian businesses report supply disruptions amid Vilnius-Beijing tensions", 17.09.21, <u>https://www.lrt.lt/en/news-in-english/19/1498383/lithuanian-businesses-report-supply-disruptions-amid-vilnius-</u>

⁹ Lucas, E. "Showdown in Vilnius", CEPA, 21.08.21, <u>https://cepa.org/showdown-in-vilnius/;</u> Barkin, N. "Watching China in Europe - September 2021", 01.09.21, <u>https://www.gmfus.org/news/watching-china-europe-september-2021</u>.

¹⁰ SCMP, "China halts rail freight to Lithuania as feud deepens over Taiwan", 18.08.21.

¹¹ RailFreight, "Contradiction over China-Lithuania trains", 19.08.21,

https://www.railfreight.com/beltandroad/2021/08/19/contradiction-over-china-lithuania-trains/?gdpr=accept; Alfa.lt, "Krovininiai traukiniai iš Kinijos į Lietuvą važiuoja kaip važiavę – srautas kelis kartus didesnis nei pernai Skaitykite daugiau", 22.09.21, <u>https://www.alfa.lt/verslas/transportas/krovininiai-traukiniai-is-kinijos-i-lietuva-</u> vaziuoja-kaip-vaziave-srautas-kelis-kartus-didesnis-nei-pernai/231897/

¹² The study includes both economic and non-economic coercion. Hanson, F., Currey, E., & Beattie, T. (2020). *The Chinese Communist Party's coercive diplomacy*. Australian Strategic Policy Institute, p. 12.

¹³ Reilly, J. (2017). "China's economic statecraft in Europe". Asia Europe Journal, 15(2).

¹⁴ The Local, "Dalai Lama has 'nothing to ask' Danish politicians", 11.02.15, <u>https://www.thelocal.dk/20150211/dalai-lama-has-nothing-to-ask-danish-politicians/</u>

¹⁵ Fuchs, A., & Klann, N. H. (2013). "Paying a visit: The Dalai Lama effect on international trade". *Journal of International Economics*, 91(1).

¹⁶ Hanson, F et al (2020), p. 5

beijing-tensions

¹⁷ Dagens Nyheter, "Ericssons vd Börje Ekholm: 'Kina är ett stort avbräck'", 19.10.21,

https://www.dn.se/ekonomi/ericssons-vd-borje-ekholm-kina-ar-ett-stort-avbrack/;

Bloomberg, "H&M's Revenue in China Plummets After Labor Rights Controversy", 30.09.21,

https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-09-30/h-m-s-revenue-in-china-plummets-after-labor-rightscontroversy

¹⁸ Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Announces Sanctions on Relevant EU Entities and Personnel", 22.03.21,

https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/xwfw_665399/s2510_665401/t1863106.shtml

¹⁹ LRT, "What's stalling the opening of Taiwanese representation in Lithuania?", 08.11.21, <u>https://www.lrt.lt/en/news-in-english/19/1535397/what-s-stalling-the-opening-of-taiwanese-representation-in-lithuania;</u>

Foreign Policy, "Pressured By China, Lithuania Won't Back Down Over Taiwan", 07.09.21, https://foreignpolicy.com/2021/09/07/lithuania-taiwan-china-dispute-geopolitics-europe-landsbergis/

²⁰ Focus Taiwan, "Lithuania set to open representative office in Taiwan in early 2022", 27.10.21, <u>https://focustaiwan.tw/business/202110270021</u>

²¹ Politico, "Throw away your Chinese phones, Lithuania defense minister tells citizens", 22.09.21, <u>https://www.politico.eu/article/lithuania-china-phones-cybersecurity-concerns/</u>

²² Chairs of Foreign Affairs Committees, statement, 27.08.21,

https://twitter.com/TomTugendhat/status/1431174728883085317;

Deputy Foreign Minister for European Affairs of Lithuania, Twitter update on support from Nordic-Baltic Foreign Ministers, 15.09.21, <u>https://mobile.twitter.com/apranckevicius/status/1438046682265137154</u>

²³ AFP, "China demands recall of Lithuanian envoy over Taiwan office", 10.08.21 <u>https://www.france24.com/en/live-news/20210810-china-demands-recall-of-lithuanian-envoy-over-taiwan-office</u>

SCMP, "EU reiterates support for Lithuania in row with China over Taiwan", 20.10.21, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/article/3152943/brussels-reiterates-support-lithuania-row-over-taiwan

²⁴ US Department of State, "Secretary Blinken's Meeting with Lithuanian Foreign Minister Landsbergis", 15.09.21

²⁵ LRT, "Lithuanian businesses report supply disruptions amid Vilnius-Beijing tensions", 17.09.21, <u>https://www.lrt.lt/en/news-in-english/19/1498383/lithuanian-businesses-report-supply-disruptions-amid-vilnius-beijing-tensions</u> ²⁶ LRT, "Lithuania elected to UN's human rights council for the first time", 15.10.21, <u>https://www.lrt.lt/en/news-in-english/19/1521202/lithuania-elected-to-un-s-human-rights-council-for-the-first-time</u>

LRT, "Lithuania to host 2023 NATO summit, first event 'of such a scale'", 15.06.21, <u>https://www.lrt.lt/en/news-in-english/19/1431705/lithuania-to-host-2023-nato-summit-first-event-of-such-a-scale</u>

²⁷ Politico, "Taiwanese minister's covert trip to Brussels adds to EU-China tensions", 27.10.21, <u>https://www.politico.eu/article/joseph-wu-taiwan-brussels-beijing-czech-republic-slovakia-diplomacy/</u>

²⁸ Benner, T. "Europe Is Doubling Down on Taiwan", Foreign Policy, 08.11.21, <u>https://foreignpolicy.com/2021/11/08/europe-is-doubling-down-on-taiwan/</u>

²⁹ AFP, video of speech by Raphael Glucksmann, Twitter, 04.11.21, https://witter.com/AFP/otetus/1456204574622504882

https://twitter.com/AFP/status/1456204574633594882

³⁰ ERR, "China expert: Estonia could leave 16+1, promote relations with Taiwan", 12.10.21, <u>https://news.err.ee/1608367116/china-expert-estonia-could-leave-16-1-promote-relations-with-taiwan</u>

³¹ Eurostat, "China-EU - international trade in goods statistics", March 2021, <u>https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php?title=China-EU_-</u> _international_trade_in_goods_statistics#Trade_with_China_by_Member_State

³² Reuters, "Huawei appeals Sweden's ban on company for selling 5G gear", 01.10.21, <u>http://www.reuters.com/business/media-telecom/huawei-appeals-swedens-ban-company-selling-5g-gear-2021-10-01/;</u>

Dagens Nyheter, "Ledare: Det blir inte gratis att stå upp mot Peking", 27.04.27, <u>https://www.dn.se/ledare/det-blir-inte-gratis-att-sta-upp-mot-peking/</u>

³³ Bloomberg, "China threatens Germany with retaliation if Huawei 5G is banned", 15.12.19, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-12-14/china-threatens-germany-with-retaliation-if-huawei-5g-is-banned;</u>

SCMP, "China warns France against treating Huawei differently from European competitors for 5G contracts", 10.02.20, <u>https://www.scmp.com/tech/gear/article/3049764/china-warns-france-against-blatant-discrimination-against-huawei-5g;</u>

Reuters, "China warns UK: 'Dumping' Huawei will cost you", 14.07.20, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-britain-huawei-trump-idUSKCN24G0LF</u>

³⁴ Government of the Netherlands, "Statement on the Netherlands Trade and Investment Office's name change", 28.04.20, <u>https://www.government.nl/documents/diplomatic-statements/2020/04/28/statement-on-the-netherlands-trade-and-investment-office%E2%80%99s-name-change</u>

³⁵ Although a visit by the Dalai Lama may not be directly comparable to the issues at hand in 2021, this trend of seemingly reduced efficiency of China's coercion could merit further investigation. It should be said that there may have been many more examples of economic coercion in recent years that have not been made public. Such covert coercion may also be more effective, as public scrutiny and media interest generally make it harder for politicians to make concessions to China.

³⁶ Barkin, N, "Rethinking German policy towards China", Chatham House briefing, 26.05.21, <u>https://www.chathamhouse.org/2021/05/rethinking-german-policy-towards-china/merkels-approach-china</u>

³⁷ The Local, "Dalai Lama has 'nothing to ask' Danish politicians", 11.02.15.

³⁸ Reilly, J. (2017). "China's economic statecraft in Europe". Asia Europe Journal, 15(2).

³⁹ Ibid.

⁴⁰ Turcsányi, R. Q., Šimalčík, M., Kironská, K., & Sedláková, R. (2021), *European public opinion on China in the age of COVID-19*, Central European Institute of Asian Studies;

Jerdén, B., Rühlig, T., Seaman, J., & Turcsányi, R. Q. (2021). Chinese Public Diplomacy and European Public Opinion during COVID-19. *China Review*, *21*(2).

⁴¹ Wilson, J. "Australia Shows the World What Decoupling From China Looks Like", 09.11.21, <u>https://foreignpolicy.com/2021/11/09/australia-china-decoupling-trade-sanctions-coronavirus-geopolitics/</u>

⁴² Politico, "How little Lithuania dragged the EU into its showdown with China", 06.10.21

⁴³ LRT, "Lithuania mulls leaving China's 17+1 forum, expanding links with Taiwan", 02.03.21, <u>https://www.lrt.lt/en/news-in-english/19/1356107/lithuania-mulls-leaving-china-s-17plus1-forum-expanding-links-with-taiwan</u>

⁴⁴ Le Corre, P. (2018). "China's Rise as Geoeconomic Influencer: Four European Case Studies", Working paper, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 15.10.18, <u>https://carnegieendowment.org/2018/10/15/china-s-rise-as-geoeconomic-influencer-four-european-case-studies-pub-77462</u>

⁴⁶ Hackenbroich, J. & Zerka, P. "Measured response: How to design a European instrument against economic coercion", 23.06.21, https://ecfr.eu/publication/defending_europe_economic_sovereignty_new_ways_to_resist_economic_coercion/

⁴⁵ Martin, P. (2021). China's Civilian Army: The Making of Wolf Warrior Diplomacy. Oxford University Press.



About the author

Viking Bohman is an analyst at the Swedish National China Centre.

About the Swedish National China Centre

The Swedish National China Centre was established in 2021 as an independent unit at the Swedish Institute of International Affairs (UI). The Centre conducts policy-relevant research and aims to contribute to a long-term improvement in the state of China-related knowledge in Sweden. Any views expressed in this publication are those of the author. They should not be interpreted as reflecting the views of the Swedish National China Centre or UI.

© 2021 Swedish National China Centre Language editing: Andrew Mash